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HARPER ADAMS UNIVERSITY        
                   
Board of Governors 
 
Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held on 6h July 2017 in the Boardroom 
 
Present: Mr Mike Lewis   Chairman 
  Dr David Llewellyn  Vice-Chancellor  
  Mr Tim Burnhope 
  Mr Peter Cowdy  
  Dr John Donaldson  Staff Governor 
  Mrs Emma Folkes 
  Miss Charlotte Garbutt  President of the Students’ Union 
  Mr Richard Hambleton 
  Mrs Lavinia Moroz-Hale  Staff Governor 
  Dr Julia Pointon 
  Mr Peter Nixon 
  Mr Mark Roach 
  Mrs Christine Snell 
  Dr Martin Thomas 
  Mr Campbell Tweed 
  Mr Stephen Vickers  Vice-Chairman 
  Mr Dominic Wong 
             
 
Apologies: Mr C

   
   
   
  

 
In attendance: Dr Catherine Baxter  University Secretary & Clerk to the Board 
  Mrs Liz Furey    Director of Finance 
  Professor P Mills  Deputy Vice-Chancellor 
   
    
Register of Interests 
 
Members were reminded to complete or update their entry in the Register of Interests as necessary. 
 
16/58 New Members/Staff Observers  
 
 Welcomed: Miss Charlotte Garbutt, the newly appointed President of the Student’s 

Union into her first meeting and Mrs Samantha Vinall, newly appointed 
PA to the University Secretary as staff observer. 

 
 
16/59 Pre-meeting visit to the farm 
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ii)  the Chairman highlighted the new format for the agenda which was  
  being piloted during the meeting. The aim of the revised format was to  
  try and ensure that there was sufficient time for Members to discuss 

strategic issues in particular and items to report would be taken as 
read/noted unless Members particularly wished to particularly un-star 
the items or to comment upon them. Members indicated that they were 
content with the new format and would provide any feedback as 
necessary following the meeting. 
 

 
16/61 Minutes 
 
 Approved:  the minutes of the meeting of the Board of Governors held on  
   7th April 2017 (16/39 to 16/57) 
 
 Received:  a matters arising report prepared by the University Secretary. 
 

Noted: i) that Martin Thomas had arranged to visit the Animals Department 
livestock units following informal discussion over lunch with members of 
the Animal Department technicians after the Board meeting in April 
2017. His visit to the Pig Unit alone had, in fact, taken 2 hours as there 
was so much to see and discuss. Mr Thomas noted that the visit had 
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ii) 
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ix) that development of level 4/5 skills continues to be a key area 

that Landex and the Landex HE committee are focusing on. 
There are particular uncertainties about whether or not 
employers may be expected to lead developments for levels4/5 
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xi) that pay costs had also proved to be higher than the 1% 
included in previous forecasts , e.g. for 2017 the current 
National Pay Award was likely to be in the range 1.7- 2.0% with 
an overall average of approximately 2.0%. The forecast 
therefore included an estimate of 1.5% across the period plus 
incremental increases as a best estimate; 

 
xii)  that the forecast also included an assessment of likely pension 

changes and that pension levels may change at the next 
triennial review for Local Government Pension Schemes and 
the Teachers’ Pension Scheme. At the current time the forecast 
included current rates only; 

 
xiii)  that the sector as a whole continues to focus on pensions and 

changes to the University Superannuation scheme which was 
now currently worth 20% less. The issues associated with 
LGPS may in due course start to influence potential changes to 
TPS although no indication of this had currently emerged;  

 
xiv)  that the performance of the Shropshire Local Government 

Pension scheme continued to be reasonably positive when 
compared to that of the performance of other LGPS schemes 
where universities were members. The current employer 
contribution rate for the Shropshire scheme was 14.3% 
whereas some university members were paying 24% employer 
contributions to their particular schemes. Thi
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introduction of FRS102 which had increased the balance sheet 
but also increased depreciation by 600 k per year. It followed, 
therefore, that the University no longer has an easy measure of 
historic cost; 

 
xx)  that it was recognised that budgets would continue to be 

challenging for at least the next three years due to demographic 
changes and other risks. However, if student numbers were to 
recover more quickly and the estimated in HEFCE grants were 
to be less than currently estimated then the forecast would 
improve. In the meantime the forecast proposed had been set 
at a very prudent level; 

 
xxi)  that the budget for 2017/18 had been set on the basis of 

recruitment of 630 undergraduates and in accordance with the 
forecast prudent estimates of grants and other income had also 
been included; 

 
xxii)  that the forecast included the tuition fees and accommodation 

fees for 2018/19 which need to be approved by the Board so 
these could be included in the relevant student information 
source. It was proposed that undergraduate fees would rise to 
£9350 in accordance with the outcome of the TEF assessment 
and the recommended government level of fee; 

 
xxiii)  that the capital budget included a proposal to provide working 

capital in cash for Cedar Energy due to the ongoing delays with 
the STEP project and changes related to VAT advice which had 
in turn led to a decision not to sell the slurry tanks to the 
University. The capital would be loaned to Cedar at 5% interest 
so that the appropriate arrangements were in place; 

 
xxiv)  that the changes to residence fees reflected a review of 

practice at other universities where many were currently 
charging for 38/40 weeks whereas Harper Adams currently 
charge for 36 weeks. As the University did not always make the 
use of non-ensuite rooms during the Easter vacation it was 
likely that students would welcome not having to move out of 
these rooms and it was discussed possibly in some cases 
students being able to remain in their accommodation so that 
they could revise for examinations etc. The proposal was to 
offer a reduced servicing level during this period and to 
consider whether or not students needed to continue to pay for 
the final week of term when many had already left the 
institution. The Director of Finance would keep this under 
review; LF    

 
xxv)  that the current proposal was to increase the letting for non-

ensuite rooms by 3 weeks which would help the University to 
maintain investment in residential facilities. An overall uplift of 2 
% in residence fees had also been proposed; 

 
xxvi)  that with regard to the financial strategy the document had 

been refreshed to better reflect recent discussion over the past 
6-12 months. It was recognised across the sector that income 
remained particularly important and that across the university 
sector a number of universities were relying on increases in 
international student recruitment and that this may not always 
be achievable. It was noted that Harper Adams had not to date 
based its forecast on anticipated large increases in international 
student numbers. 
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xxvii)  that the management accounts to the period to 30th April 2017 

had been reviewed in detail by the Finance & General 
Purposes Committee.  

 
 
 
Approved: i)  the draft budget 2017/18,( including the Capital budget) and the 

financial forecast 2018/21; 
 
 ii) the financial forecast and financial commentary for submission to 

HEFCE on or before 31st July 2017; 
 
 
 iii) the tuition fees and accommodation fees for 2018/19; 
 
 
 iv) the updated financial strategy; 
 
  
 
16/64 Members Discussion (CONFIDENTIAL ITEM)   
 
 
Received: i)  a briefing on a confidential proposal to explore the development 

of a new veterinary school in partnership with Keele University; 
 
 
Noted: i)  that detailed background information on the proposal had been 

included in the agenda papers; 
 
 ii) that although discussions between Harper Adams and Keele 

staff had been ongoing during recent months proposals were still 
at an early stage and engagement and comment from members 
of the Board would be particularly useful and welcome; 

 
 iii) that the background to the proposal was that veterinary science 

continues to attract a very strong market with highly qualified 
students actively competing for places. It was also the case that 
there were risks arising from Brexit in the future supply of vets in 
the UK as almost 50% of all new vets are EU nationals. The UK 
government was concerned that EU vets may not all wish to stay 
in the UK and the supply of vets from this source may not be as 
great in the future; 

 
 
 iv) that the RCVS had indicated support for the proposal; 
 
 
 v) that a number of very good students are unable to secure a place 

in a vet school each year and a number of those students opt for 
related courses such as Bio Veterinary Science at the same or a 
similar university with a vet school in the hope that in due course 
they may be able to transfer course to their first choice of 
Veterinary Medicine; 

 
 vi) that it was important to recognise in the agri-food chain a large 

number of vets that are employed in industry such as abattoirs, 
TB testing etc; 
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Professor Ormerod has declared an interest as he is both a 
member of the Board of Governors at Harper Adams and the 
Deputy Vice-Chancellor at Keele University. He was not present 
at the meeting as the council at Keele University were also 
discussing the issue the same day; 

 
 xiv) that it would be important to ensure that the financial proposals 

were discussed in more detail and other practical points such as 
where staff including the Head of School would be located; 

 
 xv) that there would also be a need to agree formal arrangements 

around the regulations for a joint degree and how student 
number returns would be managed and other measures including 
National Student Survey, DHLE etc. In addition to this the 
accommodation of students as well as staff would need to be 
thought through carefully so as to ensure that the student and 
staff experience was positive. Although the proposal for students 
was currently focused on daily commuting it was felt that this 
needed a further review;     PRM 

 
 
 xvii) it was recognised that student/staff contact in medical and 

veterinary schools is high.  It was also noted that there may be 
opportunities to deliver different subjects at  two universities 
using , “ block” delivery methods where students attend one 
University’s campus for a range of subjects over a certain period 
and then attend lectures in other subjects at the other 
University’s campus for another period of time;  

 
 xvii) it would also be important for the Student Union at Keele and the 

Student Union at Harper Adams to consider how they might 
ensure Veterinary students have access to the Student Union 
activities; 

 
 xviii) that with regard to capital investment it would be necessary to 

expand some of the University’s’ current facilities in the short 
term  e.g. the Companion Animal House. It was noted that Keele 
University were already expanding their laboratories and in due 
course there may be a need for further capital build at both 
institutions. Keele University had secured an expression of 
interest from an industry partner who may be willing to help 
facilitate developments at Keele and it was possible that Harper 
Adams may also be able to identify some support for capital 
developments on its’ campus. Overall the proposed capital 
investment was £700,000 to extend animal facilities with a new 
build in due course estimated at 5 million but assumed at a figure 
of £10 million for depreciation. Such capital development was 
estimated to be needed by September 2020 although a first year 
intake could be accommodated in 2019/20 within existing 
facilities; 

 
 xix) that the overall student numbers were anticipated at 110 

students a year with an overall school of 500 in total. It was 
recognised that there may be opportunities to explore some joint 
curriculum delivery with Bio-Vet and Veterinary Nursing students; 

 
 xx) that feedback from Improve International (a very large provider of 

veterinary CPD post-qualification) was positive and it was 
stressed that the quality of pre-clinical work would be very 
important; 
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Board felt that the capital investment proposal that was drafted to 
date appeared appropriate but again it would require further 
detailed discussion.  

 
xxviii) that the opportunities and challenges outlined and discussed in 

the meeting were wide ranging and again these should continue 
to be an important focus of ongoing discussion; 

xxix) that the timeline for delivery appeared ambitious and it was 
recognised that the aim for a first intake in 2019 with a Head of 
School appointed by June 2018 would need considerable focus 
and a detailed programme for delivery although it was not 
unachievable. It was further noted that capital developments 
could be more gradual with the building programme not needing 
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   process for Harper Adams University 2016/17; 
 
  ii) an oral report on informal feedback arising from the HAR visit  
   held on 22 June 2017. 
 
   
 Noted: i) that the University had satisfied the APR 2016/17and the letter  

  been reviewed in detail at the recent Audit and Risk Management 
Committee; 

 
 ii) that the Vice-Chancellor had received earlier in the day a letter 

from the HEFCE Assurance consultant setting out feedback from 
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Noted:  that the recommended changes to senior post remuneration 
proposed by the committee fell within the delegated authority the 
Board had conferred on the Remuneration Committee. 

 
Agreed:  to endorse the recommendations of the Remuneration 

Committee as set out in the report. 
 
 

16/68       Academic Board- terms of reference  
 

Noted: i) that following the Boards’ agreement since April 2017, that a  
 new Learning and Teaching and Student Experience 

Committee might be established. A number of minor changes to 
the terms of reference to Academic Board and its sub-
committee were required together with a presentation of the 
new terms of reference for the Learning and Teaching and 
Student Experience Committee itself. 

 
Agreed: ii) the proposed changes to the terms of reference for Academic 

Board, sub-committees and the new terms of reference for the 
new Learning and Teaching and Student Experience 
Committee. 

 
16/69     Retiring Members     

 
 Thanked: Mr Fred Hammond, outgoing President, for his contribution to 

the work of the Board and his work as President during 2016/17 
 
 

16/70     Data Protection/General Data Protection Regulations 
 
              Agreed: that the Chair should act on the delegated authority of the 

Board to approve any changes to the University’s Data 
Protection Policy that arise from the GDPR and require 
approval over the summer period.                      MJL 

 
16/71      Date of Next Meeting  
 
               Noted:  the date of the next meeting is 28th September 2017 and not 

29th September 2017 as indicated on the agenda. 
 
 
Part 2 – starred items   

 
   
The Board also received and noted the following items; 
 
16/72       Risk Management  

 
    Received:  29
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Agreed
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 Agreed: that there were no items arising from the above reports that any member of 

the Board wished to raise. 
 
  

16/78     HEFCE and Other Circulars 
 

Received: 
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